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Minutes of the Trust Board 
15 July 2008
in the Philip Constable Board Room
	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation

	In Attendance:
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board


	Apologies:
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Interim Director of Strategy

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Professor Stephen Nussey
	Interim Medical Director


	
	
	Action

	08.63
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed Board members and members of the public and reminded them that this is a meeting in public and not a public meeting.  Members of the public had been invited to provide questions in writing, and some had done so.  However, further questions would be received and answered at the end of the meeting.  There would be refreshments after the meeting, and members of the public and staff were invited to have further informal conversations with Board members.
This was Val Moore’s last Board meeting, as her term of office had come to an end.  The Chair thanked Ms Moore for her immense contributions to the Board and the Trust as a whole, and for being the Board’s ‘patient voice’. 
The Chair recorded her thanks to Marie Grant for her contribution to the work of the Board.. Mrs Grant would begin a 6 month secondment with NHS London in September, and the retire from the NHS in March 2009.  
The Chair welcomed Alan Thorne in his new role of Director of Transformation and Suzanne Marsello, deputising for Marie Grant, and Hugh Gostling, deputising for Neal Deans.
	

	
	
	

	08.64
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	08.65
	MINUTES OF LAST MEETING – TB(M)(08)3
The minutes of the meeting held on 13 May 2008 were agreed as an accurate record.

The Board Action Plan was noted.  
	

	
	
	

	08.66
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	08.66.1
	Comparison of anticipated R&D income streams between 2007/08 and 2008/09 – Minute 08.45.2.6 – TB(08)51

Richard Eley presented the paper requested by the Board.  Income had reduced between the two years, which had been taken into account in the budget strategy.  There are new ways of funding research and development and the University and Trust are working together on this to ensure that income is received.
	

	
	
	

	08.67
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(08)52

David Astley presented his report.  One use of the Trust Seal was included.

David Astley added his thanks to Marie Grant for the contribution she had made to the management of the Trust and her personal support to him over the past 18 months.  

A new Director of Communications would be joining the Trust in September, Jean Pierre Moser.  

The Serious Untoward Incident (SUI) panel was meeting that afternoon to review the circumstances of the theft of laptops that had been stored in a locked environment.  Patient data had been stored on some of the laptops to facilitate monitoring against the 18 week target, when there were problems with the Trust network.  Letters had been sent to the 20,000 patients concerned, and a help line had been set up.  The outcome of the investigation would be disseminated to the Board and lessons learned available.

Wandsworth PCT is leading work to develop a South West London Academic Health Sciences Network;   a different model to that implemented elsewhere, that will bring together the best expertise for world class research and education.

Lord Darzi’s report on next stage changes in the NHS were in line with the broad direction of travel being followed by St George’s, and is supported by the Trust’s clinicians.

Graham Hibbert referred computer thefts and that the most serious issue was loss of data.  However, he asked about the level of theft from the Trust, and ease of public access.  David Astley confirmed that St George’s had experienced a spate of lap top thefts, which the Police had advised are targeted by local criminals.  Staff are encouraged to follow security procedures.  Work is progressing to further encrypt information in line with Department of Health guidelines to ensure information security.  The Trust has a very diligent security team and comprehensive provision of closed circuit television coverage across the site;  however, access must be provided to patients and visitors, and there is a public right of way through the site.  In some areas such at Maternity and Critical Care there is controlled entry.  Such security has to be balanced with the need for teams, such as Cardiac Arrest, to access areas.
Naaz Coker highlighted the fact that having several entry points to the hospital added to security risks, although access is restricted at night.  

Mike Rappolt, as a patient whose record was stolen, confirmed that he had received a letter and used the helpline.  He congratulated staff on the excellent way in which the incident had been handled. 
Mike Rappolt hoped that the SUI investigation would give a clear answer as to whether data protection legislation was adhered to.  He also referred to a recent data loss in Customs and Excise .  He hoped the subsequent report and recommendations on data security for Government Departments from the Cabinet Secretary, Sir Gus O’Donnell, would be taken into account within the Trust.

Val Moore commented on infection control, and that good news should be publicised to re-assure patients and the public.  The Trust should look at ways of publicising good achievements.  David Astley responded that many of the hospital’s wards had a productive ward initiative, and some ward managers are publishing details of quality of care on their ward.  This would be rolled out to other wards.  It is also good for patients to hear key messages directly from staff.
	

	
	
	

	08.68
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	08.68.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.68.2
	Trust Performance and Assurance – TB(08)53
	

	
	
	

	08.68.2.1
	Performance Scorecard Report

Mike Bailey presented the report, the format of which had been revised.  Points highlighted referred to achievement of the A&E waiting time target, which had improved with increased management input;  non achievement of 28-day re-admission target, and success against infection control targets.  Tribute was made to the efforts of the Director of Nursing and her team to change working practice.  Dr Foster would be publishing data in October relating to the standardised mortality rate, which compares all hospitals in the UK,:  with an average of 100%, St George’s rate is 77%.  Thus there is a 23% greater chance of survival for patients treated for the procedures assessed compared to the average NHS hospital.  David Astley added that this put St George’s within the top six hospitals in the country for safety.

Sean Hilton hoped that actual numbers of A&E attendances would be included in the new scorecard format.  

Naaz Coker referred to A&E capacity and the ability to cope with the increasing attendances.  Suzanne Marsello replied that physical capacity is an issue and that refurbishment was taking place.   The Trust continues to work with the Walk In Centre so ensure patients are seen appropriately.  The number of A&E consultants would be increased by two to enable an extension of the working day to facilitate more timely assessment of patients in A&E and admission where necessary.  Four nurse manager posts had been funded to help with the processes whilst longer term changes are made.

Naaz Coker referred to the small number of breaches that prevent achievement of the 28-day re-admission target.  Suzanne Marsello reported that a new process provided key managers with daily and weekly reports to monitor progress.  Mike Bailey added that this was important for patients, the Trust’s reputation, and the Trust’s finances, as PCTs may refuse payment for patients not treated in time.  
	

	
	
	

	08.68.2.2
	Assurance Framework

Geraldine Walters explained that the format had been changed to fit the  revised corporate objectives.  The report is now a more dynamic document and it will be presented side by side with the performance report, so that the Board are aware of risks.  New risks relating to capacity, finance and information had been added.  Risks had been rated as green, yellow, amber or red.

Mike Rappolt welcomed the new format, but asked for time frames to be added.  For the red risks an indication of mitigating actions being taken would be helpful.  A report on risks removed from the Assurance Framework as well as those that have been added would be helpful.  Geraldine Walters referred to the summary introductory page provided.  Timelines and actions to date gave a brief synopsis and other updates would be reported in other standard reports to the Board.  Timeframes would to be considered.  The Executive Directors had committed to completing and updating entries for their areas.  For items, such as infection control, there would be no end time. 
Naaz Coker said it would be helpful for the Board to regularly review the Trust’s top ten risks.  

Geraldine Walters reported that colleagues from Heatherwood and Wexham Park Foundation Trust reviewing the Trust’s governance systems.
Richard Eley highlighted the need for the Board to look at the Red, Amber, Yellow and Green rating and note that any red or amber risks, which should be of concern to the Board.  Graham Hibbert added that actions should be about how to move red risks to green and that actions should be clear.  The iCLIP programme was referred to:  this is about changing working practices rather than introducing new software.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.3
	Annual Accounts for 2007/08 – TB(08)54
The Annual Accounts had been presented to the External Auditors and also considered in detail and accepted by the Audit Committee.  The External Auditors had given an unqualified expert audit opinion.  The surplus of £6m was previously reported to the Board.

The Audit Commission had written to the Secretary of State for Health under Section 19 of the Audit Commission Act 1998, declaring that the Trust had not met its statutory break even duty year on year, within a five year period.  The Trust had worked to turnaround its financial position, but a cumulative deficit was still carried forward after the five year period.  David Astley added that if the External Auditors had been more concerned they would have issued a Public Interest Report.  They had chosen not to, as they believe the Board is acting responsibly in dealing with issues faced by the Trust.

The Board approved the annual accounts which would be presented at the AGM in September.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.4
	Financial Performance Report – TB(08)55
Richard Eley presented the report which showed a £1.3m deficit, which was a serious position for the Trust.  The Trust had strengthened its income position by £1.6m, but that had been offset by offset by adverse expenditure of £2.9m.  The main reason for the adverse position was the budget gap of £6.5m which was identified at the beginning of the year.  The budget gap had been allocated to budget holders in May. Managers are working to see where costs can be reduced, and the gap has closed to about £3.5m.  Work is continuing to eliminate the gap.  An element of the overspend related to the significant increase in energy prices.  

Richard Eley asked the Board to approve a reduction in the Capital Programme from £25.5m to £18.8m in line with the need to have a liquidity ratio with a risk rating of 3 in order to become a foundation trust.  This would not affect the operational position of the Trust, and was a more realistic programme for implementation within the year.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.5
	Report from the Finance Committee – TB(08)56
Graham Hibbert presented the report from the Finance Committee.  Moving the budget setting process forward by about three months would give a clearer CRP target position before the new financial year starts.  This view was reiterated by the Chair.  The Finance Committee had supported all the comments in the Finance Report and the recommended adjustment to the capital spend.  

Within the transformation programme it will be important to look at more underlying steps so achieve the £6m surplus target that the long term financial model requires for 2009/10.  The need is to increase productivity whilst reducing costs.  A clear plan for introducing service line reporting and service line managements and steps to improve the supply chain would be welcomed.  
Revised terms of reference for the Finance Committee were expected to be available for presentation at the next Board meeting.
	GH

	
	
	

	
	Paul Murphy referred to the CRP gap of £2.5m and about the confidence level for achieving this.  Richard Eley responded that there is about £3m of solid CRPs.  Budget holders are working on this, and it may be necessary to implement specific projects to reduce costs rather than just cutting budgets across the Trust.  With regard to the 18-week target, the Trust’s order book will have been checked by September.  
David Astley confirmed that progress had been made.  A review of progress towards achievement of a year end surplus would be taken in September.  Clinical colleagues will need to review how they work:  one clinical director had changed the organisation of outpatient clinics to ensure that resources are fully utilised.  Mr Astley assured the Board that early consideration had been given to the CRP target but that it had been difficult to identify savings, after years of major cost reductions.
Year end forecasts were commented on by both Graham Hibbert and Mike Rappolt and the need to include in year variations in forecasts.

The Board approved the reduction in the capital programme to £18.8m.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.6
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(08)57
Geraldine Walters presented the report.

Performance on MRSA and Clostridium Difficile (C Diff) remained within trajectories for 2008/09 and there had been no deaths attributed to MRSA or C Diff in May or June.  The definition of attributable cases had changed, which would reduce the overall number recorded.  In addition testing protocols had been changed to reduce the number of false positive results.  The Trust is currently meeting the 2010/11 target, mainly due to controls on antibiotic prescribing and isolation of patients.
The Healthcare Commission made an unannounced visit in March, as part of their annual programme and inspected the Trust against 3 duties of hygiene.  All three were passed and the summary report was provided for the Board’s information.

The results of the in-patient survey had been published and showed a general improvement in comparison with last year.  This contributes to the assessment of the Trust’s overall performance rating.   St George’s was in the top 20% of Trusts in relation to 8 questions and in the worst 20% for 3 questions:  two about mixed sex wards and one about being threatened by other patients or visitors.  The Patient Issues Committee will take forward actions from the in-patient survey.

The Maternity Action plan, in response to the results of the national review of maternity services was provided for the Board with an update on actions taken to date.

Mike Rappolt referred to the in-patient survey and asked whether the Trust was aiming to achieve the best possible outcome for the patient or aiming to be in the top 20% of hospitals.  Geraldine Walters replied that the aim is improve patient outcome, and also to achieve a better score; and the comparison with other Trusts provides a benchmark.  Areas where scores are good will continue to be monitored, and issues will be identified from complaints, with the aim of continuous improvement.

Val Moore reported that there had been discussion about mixed sex wards at the Patient Reference Group.  The Group provides a public view on the Trust’s strategic direction, and uses patients’ experience to inform discussion.  The issue about mixed sex wards is important, but needs to be seen in the context of the estate and lack of space to increase the number of single rooms.

Naaz Coker agreed that benchmarking is good.  St George’s has issues resulting from its estate and will need to be diligent about maintaining patients’ dignity.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.7
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(08)58
Sean Hilton reported that the Governance Committee had been in its present form for just over a year and was evolving its practice.  Agendas covers three main areas:  feedback of priorities from the three main feeder committees (Patient Issues, Patient Safety and Organisational Risk);  substantive issues, such as SUIs;  and reviewing the assurance framework, corporate risk registers and policy reviews.
The Governance Committee wishes to be confident that the three feeder committees are functioning well and effectively.  There is very wide membership, and Chairs of each committee were asked to review the effectiveness of their committees.  More needs to be done to improve the format of feedback from these committees.

The main item discussed on 25 June, had been the report on SUIs, the number of which has increased, in line with a national pattern.  A report was commissioned on the 50 SUIs declared over a five year period.  The numbers had doubled year on year and there are further requirements for declarations from NHS London about any healthcare acquired infections.  There had been no consistent trends.  The report also looked at the process for dealing with SUIs, as each requires significant input.  Although St George’s had received many favourable comments about the quality of the investigations and subsequent reports, the completion time was well above the expected time of 65 days.  There was also a problem with completion of follow-up audits.  This was discussed, and Executive Directors had been asked to produce an action plan to simplify the SUI process and also ensure that follow up audits are completed.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.8
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(08)59
Mike Bailey presented the Medical Directors’ Report. , and highlighted that outcomes in reducing hospital acquired infections and the Trust’s standard mortality rate, previously referred to in item no:  08.68.2.1 above.  St George’s had been among the top 5 UK hospitals for clinical outcomes in 2006/07 data measured by CHKS.  Official notification is awaited about the Trust’s successful bid to become a bariatric centre.  The Trust’s bid to become a level 1 trauma centre is in line with its strategic direction, and it is hoped that this will be successful.  Capacity issues are being addressed, as there is pressure on space for use by various services.  Marie Grant is leading work to assign space to meet the Trust’s priorities.  Under the European Working Time Directive trainee doctors will have to reduce their hours from 56 to 48 a week, which will impact on service delivery.  There is a need to review the hospital at night service and increase emergency cover by multi-disciplinary teams.
Naaz Coker asked if the bariatric service is profitable.  Mike Bailey confirmed that it is;  however, due to lack of theatre capacity it would be necessary to move some work off site.  Arrangements are in place with Kingston and discussions are taking place with Mayday to share some less complex work, which will have a financial impact for the Trust.  This will reinforce St George’s aims to work collaboratively with neighbouring trusts.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.9
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(08)60
Mike Bailey reported that CMB brings together senior clinical and operational managers, and is the major clinical decision making body in the Trust.  The CMB was previously chaired by the Chief Executive.  That role has now moved to the Medical Directors who will chair meetings in rotation.  There is now better attendance and more clinical engagement and buy in from clinicians.  Meetings are held fortnightly and two extended meetings had considered major clinical issues, many of which had been about capacity.  One in April, had covered constraints within the hospital and the Executive undertook to report back on progress in three months time.  This was done at the end of June.  Positive updates were given on ITU expansion, theatre capacity, the MAU, obstetric theatres and the neonatal unit.  Business cases will be required for each, and project managers have been employed to complete these.

CMB has also talked about the financial challenges faced by the Trust and how clinicians will need to become engaged in transformation.  There was also discussion about mixed sex accommodation and how this would be addressed, and also discussion about the European Working Time Directive and how working practices will need to change to accommodate that.  The CMB is working well as a team.

Naaz Coker commented on the encouraging report and the need for services to be led by clinicians.  She was pleased that Clinical Directors were becoming involved in the running of the hospital.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.10
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(08)61
Mike Rappolt presented the report.  Many items had been covered elsewhere in the meeting.  The following items were highlighted.  The external auditors had been satisfied with the accounts but had raised four points for the Trust to address:
1. production of the Annual Report at the same time as the annual accounts are produced, as they need to sign off that messages are in line with the accounts and can verify any projections that have a bearing on the finances;

2. need to ensure that our data quality continues to improve, and an action plan is in place to do that;

3. the process for managing salaries and payments is being reviewed and improved, but the external auditors did say they wanted this to be realised this year;
4. the budget gap pf £6.5m for 2008/09, which should be resolved as soon as possible.

The progress report on salary overpayments was encouraging, and further reports would be made.  A new set of performance indicators was agreed to enable better engagement with internal auditors’ performance.  There were still many actions outstanding from some internal and external audit reports and it was still not clear whether this was due to reporting difficulties or whether actions had not been taken.  Richard Eley and Marie Grant had undertaken to review the status of the action points and recommend a system that will increase confidence and assurance that the Trust is monitoring and implementing actions.

Naaz Coker felt that better action tracking across the Trust for all meetings would be helpful.
	

	
	
	

	08.68.11
	Trust Board Register of Interests – TB(08)62
The updated Register of Interests was noted.  Both Trudi Kemp and Steve Nussey had declared no relevant or material interests.
Alan Thorne was asked to notify the Board Secretary of any relevant or material interests he may have.
	AT

	
	
	

	08.69
	OPERATIONS
	

	
	
	

	08.69.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	08.69.1.1
	Summary financial analysis of transfer of Bolingbroke services to St John’s Therapy Centre - TB(08)63
Richard Eley presented the additional analysis previously requested by the Board.  This showed that, over 10 years, use of St John’s would yield a net value of £7m, compared to a net value of £4m if the Bolingbroke was upgraded.  The Trust would have to invest £7.5m  in the Bolingbroke in order to upgrade it, whilst the cost for St John’s is £1.4m.  The net recurring revenue impact is very important:  to upgrade the Bolingbroke would cost an additional £0.5m, whereas at St John’s costs would be reduced to below their current level by just over £300K.

The Board confirmed their agreement to accept the proposed transfer of services from Bolingbroke Hospital to the St John’s Therapy Centre on the basis of good value for money.  
Once services are transferred St George’s will have no further need for the Bolingbroke site, but will need to consider with Wandsworth PCT their future requirements for primary care facilities in that area.  The Trust will have to offer the site first to public bodies, such as the PCT.  Neal Deans would lead the process to declare the site surplus to St George’s requirements.
	

	
	
	

	08.69.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.69.2.1
	Urgent Care Review – TB(08)64
This item was taken after item 08.68.5 and was presented by Mary Wells, Urgent Care Review Project Director.

The Urgent Care Review had been commissioned by St George’s Healthcare NHS Trust, Wandsworth Teaching Primary Care Trust, Sutton and Merton Primary Care Trust, and Lambeth Primary Care Trust to ensure a ‘whole system’ approach in identifying areas for improvement.  Reviews were undertaken by independent external clinicians and patient and public focus groups were held, together with five patient surveys.
Data shows a year on year increase in the number of attendances at St George’s since 2004/05 and a steady increase in admissions since 2005/06.  The review is at implementation stage and the finalised Project Implementation Plan will be signed off by the CEOs and presented to the Trust Board in September.
The Urgent Care Review Panel Priorities had been:

· GPs – address data issues and get regular performance data on urgent care and develop a metrics strategy

· The role of Practice Based Commissioning (PbC) in commissioning the urgent care pathway

· Primary Care:  need to assess the out of hours impact on urgent care and next steps needed

· A&E minors process and Walk in Clinic process developed and work formally as one response

· A&E majors, CDU and MAU processes to be developed and actively operationally managed at all times

· Hospital discharge planning and streamlining, Intermediate Care and Community services to be better co-ordinated and focussed

· Involve all specialities and all wards in supporting the A&E 4 hour target

· Improve diagnostics 

· Input of Geriatrics and Geriatric Rehabilitation Unit

Ten work streams cover:
· PCT/GP engagement to improve capacity and capability in improving and delivering the urgent care pathway

· PbC Development

· Discharge Planning and Intermediate Care

· Development and Streamlining of Community Services

· Out of Hours Care

· St George’s A&E Process to include Minors ad WIC

· St George’s A&E Process to include Majors, CDU and MAU

· Improving Diagnostic Input

· Improving Geriatric input

· Change champions and Metrics Strategy
Each workstream has a designated management lead and will have project management support.  The PCTs are in the process of selecting Clinical Leads for their workstreams.  A monthly Urgent Care Implementation Team meeting will ensure that timely progress is made.  Overall responsibility for delivery of the programme will lie with the 4 CEOs.  Project managers are currently being appointed (2 for St George’s;  1 for the PCTs).
Progress to date was reported:
In A&E - 
· Patients’ pathway through A&E in relation to the 4 hour target being pro-actively managed

· Increased senior clinical presence on the A&E floor – new medical rota to achieve this

· 2 additional A&E Consultant posts – interviews being held on 21st July

· Rapid Assessment bay established in MAU

· CDU being used for appropriate patients

· Bed management team are responsible for managing the move of patients from A&E to MAU

In MAU (Medical Admission Unit) -
· Business Case being prepared for AMU (Acute Medical Unit) which will replace the current MAU wards and put in place a new clinical model for acutely ill medical patients

· Interim changes to strengthen the role of the existing acute physicians and providing dedicated middle grades in the MAU as currently configured

Bed management, discharge planning and Therapies -
· Options for providing a 7 day therapy service for in-patients being assessed

· Dedicated therapy ward teams being considered

· OT referral response times to be improved

· Estimated date of discharge for patients being piloted on Marnham ward

· Work on simplifying the ordering of equipment for patients being discharged being progressed

· Detailed review of St George’s bed management service in the context of current best practice to be completed by end of July 2008
In diagnostics -
· Business case being prepared including

· Additional resident radiographer for CT scans 24/7 on site

· Longer routine days in CT and increased cover on Saturdays

· Detailed piece of work to be undertaken to review support to MAU

In geriatrics - 
· Proposals to strengthen the input provided by the Geriatricians to acutely ill medical patients

Naaz Coker asked about wards sisters’ involvement in process changes and solutions.  Mary Wells felt this was better in some parts of the organisation than others, and that it is extremely well understood in A&E.  Consideration would be given to an event in September to engage more people.  Suzanne Marsello confirmed that clinicians and nurses are involved and engaged and that changes had been piloted at ward level.  Ros Given-Wilson added that staff in the Radiology Department were already working on changes.  Mike Bailey reported that in Trauma and Orthopaedics consultants’ rotas had been re-organised so that consultants freed from other commitments when on call.  David Astley believed that cultural changes were being made but that there was still much to do.  This was seen as a whole hospital rather than an A&E issue.  Naaz Coker reiterated the important of this being a hospital target and not just an A&E target.

Sean Hilton asked about:

1. Bed management systems:  David Astley responded that review will consider information, the organisational culture, and having an automated system in iCLIP to identify vacant beds and also meet targets for the reduction in mixed areas.  The intention is to support the excellent work carried out by the Bed Management Team.

2. Business case for MAU:  Suzanne Marsello reported that clinicians are looking at different ways of working within teams whilst changes to the physical environment are awaited.  The Clinicians are looking for an area to co-locate the two current MAUs to improve efficiency.  David Astley added that the number of admissions had increased despite PCT plans to manage demand.  Sean Hilton was concerned that this was still being progressed after two years of initial discussion about increased admissions and the need for co-located beds.  Hugh Gostling clarified that the business had been taken forward as part of the Strategic Outline Case (SOC) process but was now being taken forward more quickly.
3. Interim care provision and commitment by other organisations:  Mike Bailey replied that Marie Grant was in communication with two organisations that can provide nursing and therapy support to patients at home, to enable earlier discharge and would enhance facilities with through a Hospital at Home model.
	MG

	
	
	

	08.69.2.2
	Integrated Clinical Information Programme (iCLIP) – TB(08)65
David Astley presented the report prepared for the Board’s information.  This is a major change programme, and the main change over to new systems is scheduled for early November.  Rigorous contingency planning is taking place to ensure a smooth switchover.  Still further work is required and further discussions are taking place with BT, the main software supplier.  The project is on-going and risks are being managed.

Mike Rappolt had attended a very helpful Programme Board meeting, and highlighted that this is a ‘red’ risk in the Assurance Framework, and that mitigating action is being taken to reduce the risks and thereby ensure successful implementation.  Mr Rappolt believed that things had moved on since the report was prepared for the Board, and requested that future reports be dated.  He believed the Trust was doing all it could to ensure the success of this major change initiative.

David Astley pointed out the key messages for operational managers to ensure staff are engaged at all levels, and for staff to take up training.

Sean Hilton was pleased to receive the verbal report as he had not been assured by the paper.  Discussion at the Care of Older People Group had highlighted concern about the level of GP engagement.  David Astley responded that a GP is on the Project Board, and there is primary care engagement on a number of levels of the project.

Graham Hibbert referred to lessons from the opening of Terminal 5 at Heathrow Airport, and assumptions that services could be brought to a reasonable level within a short time.  David Astley confirmed that systems would be tested in the run up to change over.  Suzanne Marsello added that Marie Grant had asked senior managers contact colleagues at other hospitals to learn from their experience, and to clear their diaries for implementation week.  Mike Rappolt added that as he understood it the number of outpatient appointments would be reduced during implementation week so as not to overload either staff or the system.
	

	
	
	

	08.69.2.3
	Improvements to the Non Emergency Patient Transport Service – TB(08)66
Hugh Gostling presented the report.  Performance had improved and activity levels were now in line with contracted numbers.  Patients are assessed according to Department of Health Guidelines on provision of transport.  Information has also been provided on types of transport that are available within the health economy.  Non emergency patient transport is primarily for patients in need of support to bring them to hospital or their care package means they are unable to travel by another means.  Introduction of the Transport Assessment and Booking Team (TAB) has helped to reduce the number of complaints received about patient transport, although there was a slight increase when the transport lounge was moved from Grosvenor Wing to Atkinson Morley Wing.

The TAB is working closely with general mangers to review systems for arranging transport for late discharges of patients, resulting from the need to free beds for emergency admissions.  As new renal dialysis stations are provided at St George’s, the TAB is working closely with Matrons to implement a system of zonal transport, with patients’ appointment times adjusted to improve efficiency.
Mike Rappolt drew attention to the fact that about 140 journeys were lost each week and asked about the cost to the Trust and impact on patients.  Hugh Gostling confirmed that these are highlighted to general managers and staff to ensure that bookings are cancelled when appointments change.  It is hoped that systems within iCLIP will help to ensure transport booked for specific appointments are changed as necessary.

Val Moore commented that patients appear to be experiencing problems with their return journeys, and that delays may impact on their home arrangements.
	ND/HG

	
	
	

	08.69.2.4
	Care and Environment progress report – TB(08)67
Hugh Gostling presented the report prepared for the Board’s information.  Attention was drawn to work completed to improve disabled access to the main hospital entrance, and the level of investment within the cleaning programme.
David Astley commended the Trust’s gardening team on the provision of window boxes and planted areas on the site.
	

	
	
	

	08.70
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	08.70.1
	Geraldine Walters answered questions submitted by Mr Mark Clarke:

· Patient satisfaction within Maternity Services was being measured through the introduction of handheld computers and improvements will be made over the year.

· Shower rooms do not have chairs in them, due to their size;  however, there are wooden stools, and the proposal is to provide fold up seats on shower cubicle walls.

· A workforce group is considering staffing levels, and senior presence overnight.

· Allowing husband’s to sleep by their wives has implications for both space on the wards and cultural diversity, and had been considered by patient focus groups in the past and found to be a controversial issue.
David Astley answered a question relating to Marie Grant’s secondment to NHS London to lead work on maternity services.  He valued the opportunity for a member of St George’s staff to lead the direction of travel for maternity services across London, and thanked Mr Clarke for supporting the contribution Mrs Grant had made to the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	08.70.2
	The following answers were given to questions from Ms Hazel Ingram:

· Publication of reserved agenda items:  Naaz Coker explained that the Board was trialling different ways of working and was having the reserved agenda in the morning, and trying to bring more actions to the public part of the meeting.  In addition the Board has Strategy Days when members talk about strategic developments still being formulated.  Processes would be changed as required.  With regard to notification of items to be discussed in the reserved part of meetings this would be reviewed.

· With regard to improvements to non emergency patient transport, Ms Ingram had referred to a patient with disabilities who was kept waiting on a bus in Garrett Lane.  This caused anxiety as the patient thought he might be late for his outpatient appointment.  Ms Ingram asked whether the Trust could ask the bus company if buses could wait in St George’s rather than in the road if they are early.  Hugh Gostling agreed that the question would be raised, however,  there is an issue on the site with regard to space for waiting buses.
· Mike Bailey reported that progress was being made with implementation of the ‘bare below the elbow’ policy for clinical staff.  Most staff comply and those that do not are challenged.  David Astley added that staff are encouraged to be appropriately dressed when moving around the site – to this end mannequins with appropriate and inappropriate attire had been placed outside the coffee shop areas.  Efforts are being made to change the behaviour of clinical staff where necessary.
· Mike Bailey clarified that there had been a loss of senior consultants from the Haematology service, and that reductions referred to in the Assurance Framework did not refer to phlebotomy staff.  The Trust is working with primary care colleagues to provide phlebotomy services in the community.
	

	
	
	

	08.70.3
	Justin Nowell had made a statement about the Social Club and receipt of a letter from HM Customs and Excise, via Neal Deans, dated May 2008, regarding a VAT demand.  David Astley explained that the correspondence had been found in Ingleby House and passed to Dr Nowell by the Director of Estates and Facilities.  Mr Deans had also provided advice that the Social Club should complete necessary paper work to confirm that the Club has ceased trading in December 2007.
	

	
	
	

	08.70.4
	Dr Mike Squires referred to questions he had submitted by email, that had not been received in the Trust:
· Vacancy rates and staff costs:  Mike Bailey confirmed that many substantive vacancies were covered by bank and agency staff that are more expensive.  However, some posts are difficult to fill and the Trust seeks to appoint the best people qualified for individual posts.  Helen Gordon added that batches of vacancies were sometimes held for planned recruitment initiatives for graduating cohorts of staff, which improves efficiency.  Work is also taking place with the Deanery regarding junior doctor posts.  Overall, the vacancy factor should be viewed with a degree of caution. 

· In the annual accounts reference was made to private finance transactions, and Dr Squires highlighted the high costs of such arrangements.  David Astley thanked Dr Squires for congratulating the Trust on its openness.  Changes in financing arrangements for capital developments in the NHS would require national debate within central government and was not a local issue.
· With regard to capital charges for the Bolingbroke Hospital, following the transfer of services to the St John’s Therapy Centre, Richard Eley clarified that the charge is against the income and expenditure of the Trust in accounting terms, and goes against the bottom line.  
	

	
	
	

	08.70.5
	Mr Donald Roy referred to the financial analysis on transfer of services from the Bolingbroke, and asked whether sums were at discounted rates before or after inflation.  Richard Eley clarified that the sums were expressed in real terms and are all discounted over the period of years, and are therefore not increased for inflation.  Mike Rappolt added that this is inflation neutral.
	

	
	
	

	08.70.6
	The following responses were given to questions from Mr Nazrul Islam:

· David Astley gave assurance that clinical information held on the laptops stolen from the Trust was password protected.  Most information was that available on the electoral register.
· Geraldine Walters confirmed that patients with infections are isolated where possible.  In ICU isolation is not so important as beds are placed further apart and the staff to patient ratio is higher.
	

	
	
	

	08.70.7
	There was significant discussion about the Social Club and its debt position, and the Board was circulated with a copy of a paper that had been prepared for the Trust Executive Group (which preceded the Clinical Management Board) in February 2006.
The Chair, on behalf of the Board asked Graham Hibbert and Richard Eley to review all documentation relating to the Social Club.  Graham Hibbert confirmed that this is an emotional issue and has led to a very unsatisfactory situation.  However, the Trust is constrained by statutory guidance and regulations.
Paul Murphy confirmed that the Social Club issues had been considered by Board members on various occasions and that every time this had been raised the discussion had been about how this can be resolved within legal constraints to help the Social Club as much as possible.  Naaz Coker reiterated that the Trust will find whatever ways it could to resolve this situation.

After much discussion it was agreed that Richard Eley and Graham Hibbert would review what could be done to assist the Social Club.  It had already been agreed that an important step would be to ask the Audit Committee to agree that the debt owed to the Trust be written off.  In addition the Social Club would need to ensure that is it formally wound up.  A further meeting would be arranged between Richard Eley, Graham Hibbert, Justin Nowell and Bob Holdawanski before the next Board.  The Chair said she hoped this subject would be finally resolved.
	RE/

GH

	
	
	

	08.71
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on 16 September 2008 at 2.00 pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.

This would be followed by the Trust AGM, at 5 pm in the Monkton Theatre, Ground Floor, Grosvenor Wing.

	


The minutes of the Trust Board meeting on 15 July 2008 were agreed by the Board on 16 September 2008 and signed by the Chair.
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